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This document is being distributed to the permanent missions and
will be presented to the Permanent Council of the Organization.

Informal Working Group on Naming of Rooms at OAS

Report of the Chair

1.  Background

Following approval by the Permanent Council of Resolution CP/RES 842 (1363/03) sponsored initially by GRUCA (now SICA) which named two meeting rooms in honor of Dr. José Gustavo Guerrero (El Salvador) and Ruben Dario (Nicaragua), the Permanent Council also agreed that “the other two meeting rooms that will become available within the Organization would be presented to the Caribbean for naming” (CP/ACTA 1363/03)

In February 2004, CARICOM delegations distributed a draft resolution (CP/doc. 3828/04) proposing to name four rooms, including two small F Street meeting rooms, after the precursor of Haiti’s independence, the General Toussaint Louverture , the Right Excellent Marcus Garvey (Jamaica); Sir Arthur Lewis (St. Lucia)  and the Honourable Derek Walcott (St. Lucia)

During its session held 17 March 2004, the Permanent Council decided that an informal group composed of the coordinators for ALADI, CARICOM and GRUCA and representatives of Canada and the United States should be formed to present recommendations to the Permanent Council regarding the criteria and procedures to be followed when naming rooms and that said group should be open to the participation of all interested delegations.

In their subsequent discussions on this matter, the regional coordinators asked Canada to lead a Working Group for the purpose of dealing with the matter of identifying and naming appropriate meeting rooms and with developing relevant criteria and procedures.

2.  Working Group

The Working Group (WG) held its first meeting on July 13, 2005.  Unfortunately, efforts to convene a second meeting of the WG were unsuccessful and it was not late in 2007 that the process was reinvigorated, following informal consultations between the Chair, the Secretariat and several interested member states. In light of those informal consultations, this report has been prepared. 

At its first meeting, the WG agreed that decisions on the naming of rooms at the OAS should be by resolution of the Permanent Council, and that it would be appropriate for the WG to consider criteria for the naming of rooms, with a view to providing the Permanent Council with guidelines.  There is a commitment of the Permanent Council to name two rooms in honour of individuals proposed by the member states of the CARICOM group [CP/ACTA 1363/03].  The CARICOM group undertook to discuss its original draft resolution proposing that four individuals have rooms designated in their honour and it was subsequently agreed that the proposal would be for designations of three facilities.  The Chair acknowledges the flexibility of the delegation of Saint Lucia in this regard. 

3. Conclusions

The WG was of the view that only two unnamed rooms, the Delegates’ Lounge in the Main Building and Conference Room TL-76 in the F Street Building, were suitable for naming - the various smaller meeting rooms in the F Street building were not considered suitable for this purpose.  It was noted that OAS facilities other than specific rooms might also be suitable for this purpose.  In that regard, the Hall utilized for exhibitions (between the Salon Bolivar and the Aztec Patio) was subsequently indentified as a facility that would be suitable for that purpose.

The WG was of the view, however, that after a decision by the Permanent Council on the proposal of the CARICOM group, and in the absence of other rooms suitable for the purpose, the practice of naming rooms in honour of individuals should be suspended.  At the same time, however, it was recognized that suitable new rooms or other OAS facilities could exist in future and that proposals could be made to name them in honour of specific individuals

The WG and the subsequent informal consultations considered whether designation should be reserved for deceased individuals.  In this regard, although there was no consensus on the matter, it was noted that past practice had been to designate rooms in honour of deceased individuals and that this appeared to be a sound practice, although it was acknowledged that a member state(s) might prefer to propose a designation in honour of a living individual.

As a final point, although it was agreed during informal consultations that the designation of a room or other OAS facility in honour of an individual did not carry with it an obligation on the proposing member state(s) to furnish the designated room or space, it was recognized that past practice had been for the concerned member state to embellish the designated space in some way, for example with a portrait of the honoured individual.  This was seen  as an admirable practice, and one in keeping with the status and historic nature of OAS facilities, although it was noted that such embellishment could take different forms. 

DRAFT RESOLUTION

NAMING OF ROOMS AT THE ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN STATES

(Presented by the Chair of the Working Group on the naming of rooms)

THE PERMANENT COUNCIL OF THE ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN STATES,

CONSIDERING:

That the architecture of the Headquarters of the Organization of American States (OAS) reflects varied influences of its member states, and that a number of its rooms have been named in honor of various distinguished individuals who have contributed to the advancement of hemispheric causes;

That two unnamed rooms, the Delegates’ Lounge in the Main hall and Conference Room TL-76 in the General Services Building, as well as the area of the Main Hall between the Aztec Patio and the Bolivar Room that is used for exhibitions are suitable for naming;

That the various smaller meeting rooms in the General Services Building are not appropriate for this purpose;

RECALLING THAT, at the Regular Session of the Permanent Council held on April 9, 2003, the Council confirmed its understanding that two rooms would be available to the Caribbean member states for naming;

CONSIDERING FURTHER:

That, with the exception of the three facilities noted above, the practice of naming rooms should be discontinued until such time as additional rooms or other spaces that area considered appropriate for this purpose become available; and

That, in the event that appropriate spaces do become available in future, it would be helpful to adopt criteria for then naming of rooms and other spaces at the OAS,

RESOLVES:

To adopt the following criteria as a framework to guide consideration of, and decisions on, the naming of rooms at OAS Headquarters:

i) Decisions to name rooms after distinguished individuals will be taken by resolution of the Permanent Council.

ii) Without prejudice to the right of member states to propose the names of distinguished living individuals for this purpose, it is noted that the usual practice has been to approve the naming of rooms after individuals on a posthumous basis.

iii) Proposals for the naming of rooms will be considered and decided upon by the Permanent Council in the order in which they are received.

iv) Member states that propose the naming of rooms in honor of distinguished individuals should furnish the designated room with a bust, portrait, or other appropriate commemoration of the individual so honored, following approval by the Permanent Council of the proposal.

v) These same criteria will be applied to spaces at OAS Headquarters, other than rooms, that may be considered appropriate for naming.
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These same criteria will also, as applicable, guide consideration and decisions in the event that a member state proposes a name other than that of an individual for a room or other space at OAS Headquarters.
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